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NYSFAAA Executive Council Meeting
February 9, 2009

HESC Offices/Hampton Inn & Suite Albany
Minutes (APPROVED by Council)
8:25
meeting called to order
Introductions were made around the table.
Council: Curt Gaume, Clair Jacobi, Howard Leslie, Jackie Darquea, Earl Tretheway, Maria DeInnocentiis, Nancy Brewer, Kerry Lubold, Tom Dalton

Substitute Council: Janet McGrath, Jan Scheutzow, Elaine Hughes

Via Conference Call: Heather McDonnell

HESC: Jennifer Dwire, Lisa Simpson

State Chairs/Committee members: Kathy Michalski, Peg Stearns

	 
	


Reading of the Minutes – Soliz

MOTION: To waive reading of the minutes: Heather McDonnell
SECOND: Howard Leslie
In favor: unanimous; Reading of the minutes was waived.

MOTION: Nancy Brewer moved to approve the 12/9/08 minutes.

SECOND: Jackie Darquea.
In favor: unanimous

MOTION: Maria DeInnocentiis moved to approve the 12/15/08 minutes.

SECOND: Earl Tretheway.
In favor: unanimous

Treasurer’s Report – Harewood

Tom Dalton & Wayne Harewood had a transition meeting in November. 
MOTION: To approve the Treasurer’s Report. Kerry Lubold.

SECOND: Janet McGrath

Motion passes unanimously.
Officer Reports:


Past President – McDonnell
Governance – McDonnell

No report from Governance

Conferences – Gorrick/Zasso

Lisa Simpson presented the 3 scenarios. The Conference Planning Committee will need to find out if the hotel contract can be modified. Discussion took place regarding the proposal for a three day conference format. The reality is that office travel budgets are diminishing and having the conference take place in 3 days rather than 4 may be a better option. Three different conference plans were discussed.
Plan A: Tuesday through Thursday. 10am begin with general session speaker (tentatively planning for Sandy Baum). 20 concurrent sessions General Session begins at noon. Conference would end at noon on Thursday.
Plan B: Tuesday through Thursday, to begin at noon and Keynote at 3:00. 20 concurrent sessions will be offered. 

Plan C: Tuesday through Thursday to begin at 10am and Keynote at 3:30. 30 concurrent sessions will be offered. Conference would end later in the day on Thursday than Plan A.

Tues & Wed dinners still will be offered.

MOTION: Maria DeInnocentiis made the motion,”To make NYSFAAA a three day conference.”

SECOND:  Clair Jacobi. 
Nancy Brewer suggested a Friendly Amendment and Maria DeInnocentiis agreed. The motion reads, “To make NYSFAAA 2009 a three day conference.”  Maria and Clair accepted friendly amendment. Motion passed unanimously.
The 2009 Conference Registration Fee was discussed.

MOTION: Kerry Lubold made the motion, “To approve the conference 2009 fee at $350.”

SECOND: Earl Tretheway.

Motion passed by majority. 
Elaine and Howard were concerned about the fee. They recommended that publicity make it known right away.

The 2011 Conference is tentatively planned to take place at the Turning Stone Casino. The question of whether SUNY schools have rules against attending a conference at a casino was raised. The point was made that the cost of not having SUNY schools in attendance would be greater than the cost of breaking the contract.
MOTION: Heather McDonnell made motion, “To cancel the Turning Stone contract.” 
SECOND: Howard Leslie.

Motion passed by majority.
Heather will speak with Don Taylor about Turning Stone and what the options will be for 2011.  We will need a region to make a bid on Conference 2011. Rochester might be next in the order, but any region can bid.  
Is it time to begin discussing a state-wide conference planning committee rather than regionalizing it?  Discussion of pros and cons took place. Regional council representatives should speak with their regions to find to out what the general membership thinks. 
College Goal Sunday – Harewood/McDonnell

CGS occurred yesterday. Initial reaction from those who volunteered was positive. Many families were helped and many volunteers helped.
Treasurer’s Committees:

Finance & Budget – Lubold/McEnroe

Will work this spring to help prepare for the June meeting in which the budget will be determined.

Development/Grant Writing – Barton

Peg Stearns announced that we were approved for College Access Challenge Grant. Specifically it will help with CGS $7000/yr, Novice Workshop = $3000/year, Higher Ed Day at State Fair = $3700/year. Regional outreach and training = $10,800/year. Overall request amounts to $24,500/year two year grant (which breaks down to $1350/region per year). Howard Leslie asked if this affects budget for statewide training. Grant specifies that there needs to be outreach to low income students. Nancy Brewer suggested new initiatives be considered to spend the grant.  Ken Storms is working with guidance counselors for new professional development training in Buffalo, Syracuse, Rochester, and Albany (originated in Westchester). These Guidance Counselor Expos are not intended to take the place of the current Counselor Workshops. None planned in NYC and Long Island. These sessions typically don’t emphasize financial aid training. There is no charge for these Expos for the counselors. Ken addressing the issues that may arise (grant could pay for substitute for low income schools so counselor could attend). The Expo will be for every school counselor but particularly will target the schools serving low income students and families. Ken is looking to pay for buses to send students to college fairs.  Grant proposal … Event specific reporting required. As each region uses the funding they must submit a report. Peg will create a format. By end of April regions must submit proposals. Funds received 25% up front …
Peg wants approval to move forward to contact regions. How should she do this?
Do we want to bid for a future sub-contract? 

MOTION: Howard Leslie made a motion “that a portion of the grant be moved to statewide training on behalf of the regions.” 

SECOND: Nancy Brewer. 

Discussion: this motion is premature because regions have not yet had the opportunity to put their regional proposals forward. Other committees may also have financial needs (Kathy brought up there was no funding for School Counselor Workshops).

July 1st amendment could be proposed to include statewide training.

Peggy could remind regions that the funds could help support guidance counselor training. Remember the intent of the grant to help low income students.

Curt Gaume tabled the MOTION. No vote took place.
Curt has given the order to Peg to move forward to contact the regions. Heather will contact Wayne regarding CGS. Lisa will move forward for Novice. Sharon will move forward for Higher Ed Day NYS Fair proposal. We can’t change the language of the grant. In other words, if Higher Ed Day money isn’t spent it can be spent on one of the other areas upon petition. Since the school counselor training was not part of the original grant, we can apply for more money in the future.
Secretary’s Committees
Communications – Daniels/Worley

MOTION: Heather McDonnell made the motion, “Anything older than 2 academic years be archived.” 
SECOND: Kerry Lubold.
Motion passed.
Gina led discussion about website and the future of social networking.
MOTION: Jackie Darquea made the motion, “To move forward with ATAC to develop the Social Network Option for NYSFAAA’s website.  

SECOND: Elaine Hughes.

Motion passed unanimously.

Early Awareness – Burns/Patella
Committee had nothing to report at this time.

High School Outreach – Michalski
The cost to NYSFAAA was $500 for the School Counselor Workshops which took place last fall ($1997 includes wall charts). The only region that needs a new chair for 2009 is Region 3. All other regions have chairs returning. 

Kathy is working with NYSACAC to hold spring forums across NewYork state to discuss current economic climate. She will recruit financial aid professionals to volunteer to speak for one hour at these forums and to sit on a Q&A panel.
New York HELPS – John Auston

NYHELPS designed to respond to needs that FA Directors had regarding DTC loans and credit crunch, uninformed consumers. The discussion on having a loan has existed for a while. It needed higher profile to go anywhere. The governor brought it up. They wanted a real private/public partnership. They had to take economy into consideration. Private lenders won’t make a fixed rate loan. $350 million of loan capital raised in fixed rate bonds. The interest rate will be a variable interest rate based on LIBOR (1.2% is the current 3 month LIBOR rate at this time) plus a 3 or 4% spread. A 4% fee would be assessed on the loan. Loan would be variable rate and would yield about 700 million. Have to ensure that the bond holders get their money and lenders would need to get money if borrower defaults. To back stop the loan $50 million would be budgeted for first year and 10 million each consecutive year. Who would benefit? Community college students or SUNY families with AGI’s of $40,000 to $80,000 could benefit.
Loan limit would be $10,000. SUNY students would not need any other source of private loan funding. There would be a $50,000 aggregate for undergrads and $70,000 aggregate for graduate students. Minimum FICO score would be about 640. Governor asked HESC to highlight NY HELPS. Will it receive appropriations? If not, it probably won’t be put forth again. Division of Budget works for governor. The TAP recommendations could result in savings if students don’t change their behavior. In a time where one could anticipate massive TAP cuts, the proposal actually is mild. It is likely that we’d see TAP cuts again in the future.

John thinks we can have both the TAP restoration and the NYHELPs program. Students need to borrow, why not direct them to a less expensive option? It fills a niche that doesn’t exist in NY state at this time. Lenders will make a 2% premium. NY won’t make a profit. The difference between this proposal and that which exist in other states is that NY has secured funds with private entities. The loans aren’t just being made from bonds. The structure of the program is in the statute but the regulations will address other things like deferments. 
Everyone must apply for and receive federal aid first before applying for NYHELPS loan. School will certify the loan via Marketplace. 1% charge to schools: make this a public/private partnership. From a bond-selling standpoint, it shows an investment into the program by the schools. It goes into the default fund. NYHELPS would be owned and operated by all parties. Schools have right to decline participation. Why would schools choose to participate? It helps the student borrowers to enroll when they have exhausted all other options. Applicant chooses which loan type to borrow. The Fixed rate is 7¼%. The fixed rate loans are limited. The variable rate loans are unlimited.   

Executive Budget & Legislative Visits – Valle/Cavin

Jim handed out the agenda. The appointments will not likely be one-on-one but rather students and secondary schools could also be present.
MOTION: Heather McDonnell made a motion, “To accept the officers’ version of the TAP paper to bring to the Legislative Forum.”
SECOND: Kerry Lubold

We thank Jim Vallee and Bill Cavin for their work.

Motion passes unanimously.

1st Vice President’s Committees

Membership – King

Adrienne King contacted every regional membership chair and asked them to get in touch with previous members who did not renew in 08-09. Most are not renewing because they are no longer in the industry. Or, some lenders only renewed one staff member’s registration rather than multiple members from each lender. Regions must remind attendees at meetings and training events that they are required to become members to participate in NYSFAAA events. Clair passed out lists of those members who are not signed up on the Regional Listserv. List of new members (beginning 07-08 and including 08-09) was given to each councilperson. Every regional executive council representative also received a report of non-affiliated members. Regions do not receive revenue sharing for non-affiliated members. Increase of 54 members since last meeting. We budgeted for 1400 members we currently have 1146.
Mentoring – Hunter

No update.
Awards – Flaherty

No update.
2nd Vice President’s Committees

Professional Development – Schwartz/Senese

The statewide training topic is the new loan counseling requirement. The training will occur in the morning at several locations across the state. The committee is exploring webinar possibilities (using existing technology at campuses). Online registration is needed. 
A discussion took place regarding if we can put a Regional Chair and Committee chair password protected page on our website so they can share training topic ideas and powerpoint presentations. Howard brought up the point that there are Google Bulletin Boards that have that functionality.
MOTION: Clair Jacobi made the motion, “For Howard to create a training resource center via Google Bulletin Board.” 
SECOND: Elaine Hughes.
Motion passed by majority.
Novice Training – Simpson/Papke
Training begins Saturday, June 6th. Novice will be held at SUNY Brockport. Each chapter of training manual will be reviewed by the trainers from 2008. A second reading will take place in order to edit the manual properly. $580 has been the cost. Last year the fee for membership was raised so the amount leftover for Novice was reduced. This year Lisa is low on supplies so she’ll need to order binders, bags. Monroe College mini training was held and money was raised there. Lisa would like the cost to remain at $580. Busses will be at airport, train station, and Tuesday day off. Agenda is proposed to stay the same. Venue is excellent. Contract is the same. Food prices were raised slightly. Budget could go over if Lisa orders 200 binders and only 50 attendees register. She has budgeted for 125 attendees. 
MOTION: Tom Dalton made the motion, “To charge $580 (inclusive of the annual $60 membership fee) for Novice 2009 training.”
SECOND: Janet  McGrath
Motion passes unanimously.

Next Generation – Constable/Kopit

Howard Leslie is recommending that this committee is disbanded. They are willing to break out and help with statewide training and mentoring. There needs to be a change in either their name and/or co-chairs. They need to have a purpose and a direction. They need the support of Exec Council.  Discussion took place about the merit of keeping the committee and recharging them.  
Put a little paragraph description on the website describing the committees so people know what they may be volunteering for and the commitment that is involved.  Update the membership application to automatically push someone to a field to volunteer or mark off that the person is not interested at that time. 
Curt has asked officers to get a paragraph describing each of the committees and what they do, what the time commitment is, how to volunteer for these committees.
Regional Reports (written)

HESC Report – Jenn Dwire (in addendum)
President’s Reports:

Scholarship – Evans

Howard and Wayne will attend NASFAA leadership conference in Washington DC.
Old Business

“Linked-In”

New Business

Regarding the proposed FAFSA & Formula Changes/Simplification – the topic was tabled until the June meeting.
Region 3 wants information regarding NYSFAAA’s position on the AG’s video.





Meeting adjourned at 4:40pm.
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